
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Public Hearings / Regular Meeting 

April 10, 2014 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearings and a Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, April 10, 2014.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Melody LaMonica.
Visitors:
Barbara Faulk, Chief Donald Gaddy, Ashley Lantz, Muhsin Muhammad, II, Bill Ruele and Carroll Rushing. 
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of April 10, 2014 to order at 7:33 p.m.  
1. 
Opening

· Councilman Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Hearing – Proposed Text Amendments

· Mayor Becker opened the Public Hearing on the Proposed Text Amendments at 7:35 p.m. 
· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks stated that the notices [for the Public Hearing] were posted on the bulletin board and the website, and a legal ad was placed in the Enquirer Journal.  In addition, the planning board unanimously approved all the text amendments.  Ms. Brooks explained that there are two sets [of text amendments]: there was a petition for text amendments submitted and there are staff recommended text amendments (unrelated to the petition), which is why there are two Statements of Reasonableness in the agenda packet.  The text amendments to 408.1 – Private Roads will allow a Conservation subdivision that meets the [reduced] yield plan to have a private road and for that private road to have a gated entrance.  The text amendment to 314.3 – Sketch Plan adds a requirement of submitting the plans for a gated entrance at the time of sketch plan if a developer is going to have a gated entrance.  The next text amendment is a whole new section 314.5, which is being proposed to set forth the regulations that have to be met in order to have that gated entrance. 

· Ms. Brooks explained that the text amendment in Section 406.1 – Dedication of Land came from some recent confusion on what the purpose of dedicated land was; this should clear it up for us.  The text amendment to 406.5 – Greenways allows a developer to dedicate a greenway, which will satisfy the Dedication of Land requirement in Section 406.1 as long as the council approves that as part of our greenway system.  The text amendment under 408.1 – Private Roads has nothing to do with the petition received; however, Ms. Brooks noticed that most of that section was not relevant to a private road, because private roads aren’t maintained by the town or the State, so it was unnecessary language. 

· Mayor Becker asked if anybody had signed up to speak at the public hearing.  Ms. Brooks responded that only Mr. Muhammad had signed up; however he had stated that he would wait until that item on the agenda to make his presentation on his petition.  Mayor Becker asked Attorney Bobby Griffin if they should close the Public Hearing at this time or hold it open since the applicant will be speaking further.  Attorney Griffin responded that they could close it reserving the right to ask questions.  

· Mayor Becker closed the Public Hearing on the Proposed Text Amendments, reserving the right for the board to ask questions of the petitioner during that agenda item at 7:40 p.m. 
3.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
4.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Critz pointed out one change to the minutes from March 13th: Councilwoman Critz was the person that delivered the invocation; however the minutes state that it was Councilwoman Cureton.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda as it was presented with the clarification that was noted containing the following:
A. March 13, 2014 Regular Meeting Minutes
B. February 2014 Tax Collector’s Report
C. Tax Refund
D. February 2014 Finance Report

and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill
Nays: None
5.
Consideration of the Proposed Text Amendments
· Mr. Muhsin Muhammad thanked the mayor and council members for having him this evening.  Mr. Muhammad explained that he was here to request the adoption of the proposed text amendment for the gated Conservation subdivisions with private roads.  Mr. Muhammad pointed out that the Vision Plan and Land Use Plan for the Town of Mineral Springs has three offerings for housing for our citizens – Conventional subdivision, Large Lot subdivision and Conservation subdivision with each one having a different level of density requirements; the new proposal is for another level of density (even lower).  The purpose in the Land Use Plan was to provide a variety of lot types for our citizens of Mineral Springs while maintaining open space and rural character in the outlying areas of town and what Mr. Muhammad is proposing is the lowest level of density with his neighborhood being at 60% yield (less than what is required by the town).  Mr. Muhammad stated that he had presented this same plan to the planning board and they felt that it was within reason and also consistent with the Land Use Plan for the Town of Mineral Springs.  Mr. Muhammad went over the specific language that was being referred to and explained that the amendment to 408.1 is basically adding some language that says unlike other developments in Mineral Springs, “Conservation subdivisions meeting the yield plan requirement set forth in Section 314.1 and Large Lot subdivisions may be allowed to have private streets that are not owned and maintained by the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT)” (Conservation subdivisions were previously left out) and at the end of the paragraph it says “in no case shall Large Lot subdivisions with private roads be gated; however, Conservation subdivisions may obtain approval for a gated residential subdivision per Section 314.5”.  Section 314.5 reads “Plans for a gated entrance in a Conservation subdivision shall be submitted to the Subdivision Administrator for Planning Board and Town Council approval.  All gated entrances shall meet the following requirements: (a) have a minimum setback 200 feet from any major, minor or local thoroughfare as designated in the Town of Mineral Springs Thoroughfare Plan; (b) the number of lots in the subdivision shall not exceed 60% of the number of lots shown on the yield plan as described in Section 314.1; (c) all mechanical equipment for the gated functions shall be hidden from plain view and comply with noise ordinances; and (d) all building materials for pillars and walls shall have a natural contour (i.e. stone, wood, etc.) and shall coincide with the overall preservation concepts adopted as ordinance by the Town of Mineral Springs, including, but not limited to approved plants and shrubs per Article 17 of the Zoning Ordinance.  The maintenance of the gated entrance shall be the sole responsibility of the developer and/or the homeowners association.    
· Mr. Muhammad requested that the council adopt these changes in the ordinance and stated that he believed that it does align with the overall plan for the Town of Mineral Springs and that it provides another offering for our citizens, which provides something that is a little bit different; it allows a different price point.  Mr. Muhammad believed that it will all fall in line, as they develop this, to meet the aesthetic requirements as well.  
· Councilwoman Critz explained that when the town partnered with UNC Charlotte and had town hall meetings and surveyed the community, the main reason we did not include gated communities was because it just didn’t seem to fit into the plan for keeping a more rural type of aesthetic value.  With that said, Councilwoman Critz asked if this was something that Mr. Muhammad was getting a lot of requests for; is this something that he sees as an additional value in, as a developer, and are there people that he thinks would or would not be interested for that reason?  Mr. Muhammad responded that they started the development in 2007 and listed the development in 2008; they sold one lot in 2009, the economy really “went south” and the project was taken off the market.  A lot of requests were received and feedback about why it wasn’t as appealing as they had anticipated it to be.  Keeping that feedback in mind and also still aligning with the vision of Mineral Springs of maintaining that rural aspect and not creating this sectional type of neighborhood, Mr. Muhammad pointed out that the some of the language [in the proposed text amendments] allows for 200 yards [sic] [should be “feet”] back, so as you ride down the street you won’t even see the gate in the front.  The development is not gated in the front, there is a lot of natural area and contour before you get to where the gate would be.  Mr. Muhammad also pointed out that since 2007 when conservation neighborhoods were adopted into Mineral Springs there has only been one; therefore, the council is looking at the only person who has a conservation neighborhood.  In addition to that, the requirements for a conservation neighborhood with the 60% yield will be somewhat of a deterrent and it could be an attraction if there were some alterations to the language to allow for that; it makes it very difficult for people to come in and request a gated community, but in the same sense it still allows it to fall within the lines of what is visualized for Mineral Springs.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she was confident that Mr. Muhammad would not have gotten the unanimous approval and respect of the planning board had he not had those considerations, but she wondered if he had feedback from individuals as far as actually selling lots and moving forward; if this was requested as a security issue.  Mr. Muhammad responded that he would say not necessarily security, because you can still walk past the gate or ride a horse by it or a four-wheeler around it; it is more from a customer’s appeal than it is anything else.  Mr. Muhammad believed when you are stacked up against your competitors that it is very difficult to appeal to what the customer wants as opposed to they want to see, what the value is and if you think about the price point – “we are selling an acre for a very high price, which makes it different than any other Conservation or Large Lot subdivision”.  When Mr. Muhammad was looking at how to redraft the ordinance here, he wanted to keep in mind the fact that the overall plans and vision for Mineral Springs to have a continuous non-restrictive type of layout for the community, so in doing that if you look at what has been asked for with the setback and the yield plan, he believed they managed to achieve that with some of the language here; it makes it very difficult for someone else to come in and ask for, because you want to make it very restrictive in this community.   Councilwoman Neill commented that she hoped that at some point someone else will develop a Conservation subdivision and this could be an incentive for them.  Mr. Muhammad responded that it could be; it separates the two, where you can still have a Conservation subdivision with the regular 50% yield, but if you want to go to the next level and step up the standard to 60% of the yield plan then you have to come back 200 yards [sic] [should be “feet”], because we don’t want to see the gate from the road, but rather a natural area; it adds another layer of protection.  Mayor Becker commented that he recalled back in 2006 when Mr. Muhammad began talking about this it started with a 40 acre site, but he believed that it ultimately became 50 acres, so the theoretical yield (based on our ordinance) would have been 24 or 25 lots.  Mr. Muhammad responded that is correct.  Mayor Becker asked how many lots were in the subdivision.  Mr. Muhammad responded that they have a total of 14.  Mayor Becker pointed out that was before this was even considered and they basically had less than 60% of that 50%, so they sort of cut the yield in half again (voluntarily), so if somebody were to develop a Conservation subdivision on 50 acres, he wondered if they could build 25 lots with no gate or if they want to build a gate they’re going to have to drop down to 13 or 14 lots and have there be a lot more open space.  Mr. Muhammad responded that’s correct.  Councilwoman Neill mentioned that she remembered that day they walked the property and Mr. Muhammad was talking about his vision and the lots that he wanted and she stated that she really respects him and thanks him for honoring his word and commitment and sticking to his vision.  Mr. Muhammad responded that he believed in what they have built out there and while a lot of developers were just giving their property away, they decided to just take it off the market, but he believes it is a perfect time to re-launch it; there is a value customer out there that will see the vision.  Councilwoman Critz thanked Mr. Muhammad for keeping to his word and for not just coming in and wanting a gated community, but to taking all of these things into consideration.    Mayor Becker asked the council if they had anything else they wanted to ask Mr. Muhammad or Ms. Brooks.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she appreciated the work that Ms. Brooks and the planning board put forth on this, because you can tell that it was certainly not done overnight.  Ms. Brooks responded no it was not.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the thoroughness makes it easy for the council.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adopt the Statement of Reasonableness and Consistency, Subdivision Ordinance – Article 3 – Procedure for Review and Approval of Subdivision Plats and Article 4 – Required Improvements, Dedication, Reservation, and Minimum Standards of Design and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill 

Nays:  None

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the text amendments as presented and Councilwoman Coffey seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill 

Nays:  None

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the Statement of Reasonableness and Consistency, Article 4 – Required Improvements, Dedication, Reservation, and Minimum Standards of Design and Councilman Countryman seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill 

Nays:  None

(
Councilman Countryman made a motion to adopt the text amendments as proposed. Those are the three to 406.1A and C, 406.5 and 408.1C. The motion was Councilwoman Neill seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill 

Nays:  None
· The text amendments are as follows: 


Amend:

408.1 Private Roads

Unlike other developments in Mineral Springs, Conservation subdivisions meeting the yield plan requirement set forth in Section 314.1 (a) and Large Lot subdivisions may be allowed to have private streets that are not owned and maintained by NCDOT. All such subdivisions must be developed in accordance with the regulations of this section, other applicable regulations of the Town of Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance, and the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance.  In no case shall Large Lot subdivisions with private roads be gated; however, a Conservation subdivisions may obtain approval for a gated residential subdivision per Section 314.5.

Add:
314.3 Sketch Plan.

10) Plans for any gated entrance as set forth in Section 408.1 of the Subdivision Ordinance if proposed.

314.5
Gated Conservation Subdivision Entrances

Plans for a gated entrance in a Conservation Subdivision shall be submitted to the Subdivision Administrator as part of the sketch plan for the subdivision and shall be in accordance with the preliminary plat review process as set forth in Section 314.3.  If the developer and/or the homeowners’ association requests a gated entrance after final plat approval, the applicant shall submit a sketch plan along with the required fee to the Subdivision Administrator for Planning Board and Town Council approval.  All gated entrances shall meet the following requirements: a) have a minimum setback of 200 feet from any major, minor or local thoroughfare as designated in the Town of Mineral Springs Thoroughfare Plan; b) the number of lots in the subdivision shall not exceed sixty percent (60%) of the number of lots shown on the yield plan as described in Section 314.1 (a); c) all mechanical equipment for the gated functions shall be hidden from plain view and comply with noise ordinances; and d) all building materials for pillar/walls shall have a natural contour (i.e. stone, wood, etc.) and shall coincide with the overall preservation concepts adopted as Ordinances by the Town of Mineral Springs, including, but not limited to approved plants/shrubs per Article 17 of the Zoning Ordinance.  The maintenance of the gated entrance shall be the sole responsibility of the developer and/or the homeowners association. 



Amend: 



406.1 Dedication of Land

a) General Provisions.  Every subdivider who proposes a subdivision of land for residential purposes shall dedicate a portion of land or pay a fee in lieu thereof, in accordance with this Section, for public park, greenway, recreation, and open space sites to serve the recreational needs of the residents of the subdivision or development. Nothing in this Section shall be construed to grant a right of exclusive use of this public land to the residents of the subdivision or development.  Land dedicated as part of the Town’s greenway plan shall also be dedicated to public use.

406.1(c)



Location. The dedicated land shall be located so as to be reasonably serve the recreation and open space needs of accessible residents of the subdivision and dedicated to public use.



Amend:



406.5 
Greenways

Greenways may be credited against the requirements of Section 406 provided that such greenways are part of the Town’s greenway plan or have been accepted as additions to the Town’s greenway plan during the plat approval process and dedicated to public use.



Amend:

408.1 Private Roads

c)

The maintenance and upkeep of internal streets, curb, gutter, and sidewalks shall be the sole responsibility of the subdivider and/or any duly incorporated and active homeowners’ association.  Accordingly, any maintenance bond accepted by the Town per Section 313.2 of the Town of Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance for a Large Lot subdivision shall be calculated using the construction costs of all facilities listed above (in addition to the cost of roads as provided in Section 313.2).  The maintenance bond shall remain in place for two years following final plat approval of the Subdivision plat or until the Town Council is satisfied (in its own exclusive discretion) that the homeowners’ association is controlled by individual lot owners other than the developer (one year, at a minimum, after a homeowners’ association is incorporated and active), has made necessary assessments for payment of maintenance of the roads and facilities, and has otherwise taken over the full responsibility of maintenance of such facilities and the private roads within the subdivision. The decision to release the bond shall rest entirely with the Town Council and shall be made based upon the homeowners’ association financial ability to properly maintain these roads and common facilities.  After the maintenance bond is released by the Town Council, the homeowners’ association shall be required to submit to the Town, by the 15th of January of each calendar year, the names, addresses, and telephone numbers of all duly elected members of their board of directors as well as a copy of their annual financial statement showing, at a minimum, the amount of funds budgeted to maintain such facilities.  In the event the Town Council, in its discretion, believes the homeowners’ association is not making necessary repairs to the roadways or facilities (amenities) or is not making assessments necessary to cover the cost of said repairs, it may after notice of hearing published as provided in this Ordinance, and notice provided to each lot owner within the subdivision, as shown on the tax scrolls of Union County as of January 1 of the prior year, require the homeowners’ association to provide a maintenance bond as required in Section 313.2 of the Town of Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance.  This maintenance bond may be eliminated or reinstated at the discretion of the Mineral Springs Town Council upon notice as set out above.
6.
Consideration of McNeely Farms Subdivision Preliminary Plat (Revised)
· Ms. Brooks noted that the council probably recalls that McNeely Farms started out as a Conservation subdivision and received preliminary plat approval in January of 2008; all of the necessary documents were obtained back then from the Division of Water Quality, North Carolina Department of Transportation, North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources.  The holdup was the Homeowners Association documents and who was going to hold the interest on the conservation land.  Time passed with none of that being done and then the property owner sold off two acres to someone.  Ms. Brooks explained that she had done an Administrative Subdivision for that and informed the property owner that they would have to start the process all over again from preliminary plat.  With more time passing, the subdivision has now become a Large Lot Subdivision, which is good because we are into the “dedication of land”.  Ms. Brooks pointed out the 20 foot strip around the entire property [shown on the preliminary plat] and noted that it will be a trail if the council accepts it as part of the town’s greenway (it is across the street from the other portion of the greenway).  Ms. Brooks informed the council that the planning board has recommended approval of the preliminary plat.  The next step is to move forward with the final plat stage.  Mayor Becker clarified what Ms. Brooks referred to on the proximity to our greenway by directing the council to map 1 of 3 and explaining that if they looked at McNeely Road they would see where it says “found nail center line, CL road” and if they continued north on McNeely Road the actual trail that we have in position basically dead-ends there right now from the trailhead to McNeely Road; we don’t have it open, but that would actually be a southern extension of the trail (crossing McNeely Road is something that people have to be careful of); it is a continuation and it fits into the Carolina Thread Trail plan to a certain extent getting south and somewhat east.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the Carolina Thread Trail would accept that as an extension of ours and how does the town handle the crossing of a thoroughfare.  Mayor Becker responded that we don’t know about that; it hasn’t been addressed.  It happens throughout the system, for example someday the Carolina Thread Trail is supposed to cross Highway 75 and we haven’t even begun to fathom how we would accomplish that nor have they.  In the case of McNeely Road, there might have to be signage and crosswalks.  It can be accessed separately and it isn’t all Carolina Thread Trail, so they are not concerned about what route the town takes; we’re on our own to develop links within our jurisdiction.  In this case, it creates more than three quarters of a mile along the perimeter of that property.  It is a self-contained trail that was sort of machine made by the original property owners, they had some grading contractors in there, so it’s much flatter being more of a trotting trail.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that there is a little bit of rub sometimes between horse people and mountain bike people and our greenway allows for horses, mountain bikes and foot trail and asked Mr. Carroll Rushing (surveyor) if he had discussed this with them [property owners].  Mr. Rushing responded no, not at all.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she didn’t know if they had mentioned it to him through the designation of this area.  Mr. Rushing responded that the developers/owners were horse people.  Councilwoman Critz thought that would need to be clarified as far as accepting it as part of our greenway.  Mayor Becker responded yes and no, our greenway plan is a rather embryonic sort of general description in our Land Use Plan right now, but if you look at certain trail systems such as Cane Creek Park, they have a whole bunch of multi-use trails that are horse, mountain bike, hike, run and walk and then they have a few in the system that are marked hikers only.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the town may have to designate something different here.  Mayor Becker responded there’s no reason why we can’t do that; it would be up to the town obviously in cooperation with the landowner.  Mayor Becker explained that he has found that on our current trails the bike users don’t tend to be here in the large numbers that they are in some of the longer trails, in Mecklenburg County for example and at Cane Creek; there have been very few use conflicts that he has heard of, so it may be that they are very useable as all-three-use trails.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she didn’t know how that works.  Mr. Rushing commented that he could see where there would be a conflict.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she has not known of any conflict that we have had like Mayor Becker said, except that we have heard verbally from horse owners and we’ve heard verbally from mountain bikers and there seems to be a perceived conflict whether there is an actual one or not; that is something that we need to clarify, not necessarily to adopt this but to…  Mayor Becker added just how it gets managed and management as the trail grows, he believed that the town would get more complex in terms of how they designate certain areas; there may be pedestrian-only trails that maybe are going to be loops somewhere that you can get people who might want to walk slowly and not have to dodge a horse or mountain bike somewhere in our system and we have plenty of flexibility to do that with various parts of the system.  Councilwoman Critz asked if there were any interested buyers at this point that they are aware of.  Mr. Rushing responded that Mr. Bill Ruele was present and asked Mr. Ruele if they had buyers interested in buying lots in McNeely Farms.  Mr. Ruele responded yes sir.  The owner of the property is going to develop Lot #9; the owners currently live there.  It’s going to be a small group of people living on these 70 acres.
· Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if at this point it is simply a preliminary plat approval at which point these people and the owners will get together with her if the council approves the preliminary plat that the planning board has recommended.  Ms. Brooks responded yes.  Mayor Becker added that there are then more technical steps these folks and the owners and Ms. Brooks will get together with and then bring final plat forward for approval at a subsequent meeting.  Ms. Brooks responded that’s correct; we will take final plat to planning board this month.  Mr. Rushing commented that they would give it to Ms. Brooks anytime she would take it.  Ms. Brooks responded okay, they will have some work to do between now and the 22nd for the 28th planning board meeting. 
· Mayor Becker mentioned that as part of the motion, just to comply with that newly adopted Sections 406.5, as the council adopts the preliminary plat it should be with the understanding that they accept that dedicated property as greenway property.           
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the preliminary plat for McNeely Farms Subdivision accepting the dedication of the greenway property and Councilwoman Neill seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill  

Nays:  None
7.
Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department Report
· Chief Donald Gaddy apologized to the mayor and council, because this report should have been done in February, but they didn’t get it done.  This is basically the fire department’s annual report.  Last year they ran 550 first responder calls, 74 wrecks, 35 structure fires, 50 fire alarms (all of which were false), 41 brush fires, 5 vehicle fires and 1 boat fire (because some guy set fire to it in his backyard).  Councilwoman Critz asked of the 55 false alarms, were these the old ones that the fire department was able to replace or was it irrelevant.  Chief Gaddy responded that they were all probably fairly new; he didn’t think any of the ones that they had replaced have sent anything yet.  Chief Gaddy continued that the fire department had an outstanding year as far as receiving grants.  They received a grant for 18 of the new 800 megahertz radios that cost the department $3,500 to $3,900 apiece, so every time you see one of his firefighters walking around with that thing on his side, he is carrying a bunch of money; they received a grant for two thermal imaging cameras, each camera is about $12,000; and they did receive the grant to install smoke detectors in numerous residences.  Chief Gaddy stated that they have smoke detectors, so if anyone knows of anyone that needs one, let the fire department know and they will send somebody out to put them in.  Chief Gaddy added that the fire department received the utility vehicle from the town for remote area access.  They also started their night time staff; right now they have two people at the fire department 20 hours a day.  We still don’t have them there for the total day; the volunteers cover four hours a day.  All of the paid staff is an EMT.  Of the 833 calls last year 580 were first responder calls; everything from CPR to “my nose is bleeding”.      

8.
Union County Community Arts Council
· Ms. Barbara Faulk thanked the council for the opportunity to let her come back again this year; they have been very supportive for a number of years and they are very grateful for that.  Ms. Faulk explained that she had sent some information to the council about what they [Community Arts Council] have been doing over the past year.  Ms. Faulk explained that their number one focus throughout the year is what they do in arts and education; “many of you have had children come through the schools or you’ve got grandchildren or you know people who do”.  The basic art education that they get unfortunately or fortunately comes from the Community Arts Council through support of towns/municipalities that believe in what the Community Arts Council does.  Just this year alone (and the year is not complete) as far as the school system is concerned, they have had no less than 10 programs in the Mineral Springs area alone (high school, middle school, elementary school).  Ms. Faulk was not sure how many children that impacts, but certainly in excess of 10,000 kids in this area are getting top quality arts education programs from the Community Arts Council and that is possible when “you all” support what it is they do.  From the time a child is three or four years old they get started with them in daycares; many of them never had an opportunity to receive a live cultural performance.  Community Arts Council took them to Wingate University and they were just in awe of what they saw around them; it starts the beginning of an educational process that Ms. Faulk and the organization has believed in for a number of years.  Ms. Faulk assured the council that the funds they give Community Arts Council get turned right back around to Mineral Springs children.  Ms. Faulk noted that she had been doing her job for a long, long, long time and when children started in Kindergarten (who have now probably graduated from college) they still remember the impact that the arts had in their lives.  The Community Arts Council does a number of community programs, they do programs from helping the very special arts festival, which is a genesis school program that originates at Parkwood High School that is for the emotionally and physically challenged youth in our school system; the Community Arts Council is on the ground floor with that and are huge financial supporters and resources for that one event, but there are in the neighborhood of 15 to 20 community programs that they do every year that impact the entire county.  What is done in one part of the county is done in the other part of the county.  They also do grant programs; they provide funding for a qualified artist and artist groups that have a service to provide in Union County.  Ms. Faulk is very proud of the money they are able to provide to other artists and art organizations.  Ms. Faulk explained that she had mentioned to Ms. Erps, who is doing a festival (they traded information), that she would be more than happy to help her out in any way that she could.  The Community Arts Council believes in partnerships and working together; it is a personal commitment for Ms. Faulk and also a commitment for the Community Arts Council.  Ms. Faulk thanked the council and hoped that they would consider the Community Arts Council for this coming year.  Ms. Faulk commented that if there was anything that she could do for the town or if they had any ideas just pick up the phone and call her or go to the website and get in touch with her; they are always open for that.       
9.
Consideration of a Proclamation for Child Abuse Prevention and Sexual Assault Awareness Month
· Mayor Becker pointed out that Ms. Ashley Lantz was here representing Safe Alliance; this is generally the time of year that Mineral Springs adopts a Proclamation declaring April as Child Abuse Prevention and Sexual Assault Awareness Month.  Mayor Becker stated that he would read the Proclamation and then turn the agenda item over to Ms. Lantz for further explanation and the funding request.  
· The Proclamation is as follows: 

Child Abuse Prevention and

 Sexual Assault Awareness Month

Proclamation

April 2014


Whereas, preventing child abuse and neglect, and sexual violence is a community problem affecting both the current and future quality of life of a community;


Whereas, Union County Department of Social Services accepted 1,293 reports of child abuse representing over 2,851 children in 2013; 


Whereas, 731 children, adults and family members impacted by child abuse, sexual assault and victims of other crimes were served through Safe Alliance’s Clinical and Victim Advocacy services including The Tree House Children’s Advocacy Center during FY2013;


Whereas, 99% of the children served by the Tree House Children’s Advocacy Center were sexually abused by a trusted relative or other known person and 30% of the children served were sexually abused by other children in FY2013;


Whereas, 87% of the sexual assault victims were under the age of 19; 67% of children served were under the age of 13; 28% were under the age of 5;


Whereas, child abuse and neglect not only cause immediate harm to children, but are also proven to increase the likelihood of criminal behavior, substance abuse, health problems, and risky behavior thereby increasing the cost of community support services;


Whereas, all citizens should be protected from sexual and physical violence;


Whereas, Safe Alliance’s Victim and Clinical Services programs exists because of partnerships created among social service and healthcare agencies, schools, faith communities, civic organizations, law enforcement agencies, and supportive members of Union County;


Therefore, the Town of Mineral Springs does hereby proclaim April as Child Abuse Prevention Month and Sexual Assault Awareness Month in Mineral Springs and call upon all citizens, community agencies, faith groups, medical facilities, elected leaders and businesses to increase their participation in efforts to support families, thereby preventing child abuse and sexual violence and strengthening the communities in which we live.


Dated this the 10th day of April, 2014.










Frederick Becker, III, Mayor

ATTEST:









Vicky Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


(
Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the Proclamation for Child Abuse Prevention and Sexual Assault Awareness Month and Councilman Countryman seconded. The motion was passes unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill  

Nays:  None
· Ms. Lantz thanked the council for having her here this evening; she lives right down the road, albeit she is in the county, she still calls Mineral Springs her home.  Ms. Lantz explained that anytime she is asked what she does for a living, it’s an immediate conversation stopper.  Anytime you say that you work with women who have been sexually assaulted, or kids who are sexually abused (really physically abused) a lot of people don’t want to hear about that and if they do they automatically assume it is somewhere else.  If anything has come from all the bad things that have happened recently in our county it’s that is has brought the awareness that it does happen here at home (it does happen in Mineral Springs).  The statistics that you have just heard are Union County specific; that’s just the clients they have worked with at Safe Alliance.  Ms. Lantz pointed out that they use to be United Family Services, but they wanted to have a name that brought together and signifies that safety and that alliance that we have with the community to try to protect these women and children.  The Town of Mineral Springs has done a really awesome job every year of providing Safe Alliance with funding, so that they can help the least of these in our own communities.  Ms. Lantz thanked Mineral Springs for that.  Safe Alliance offers clinical services (counseling) for any and every one, so anyone can come in.  Safe Alliance focuses on trauma, which led Ms. Lantz to their second big program – victim’s services.  Safe Alliance runs the Rape Crisis program for Union County; volunteers are on call 24/7 to go to the hospital with these women and children or just answer the hot line when they call in any time day or night.  Safe Alliance also runs the Tree House Child Advocacy Center that works specifically with children who have been sexually abused, severely physically abused or witness to violence.  They only accept referrals from law enforcement or child protective services at DSS; they help them with their investigation, do interviews with the children, they partner with the Health Department for the medical exam (looking for evidence). In addition, they are trying to get these people put behind bars and afterwards get the kids and their families into counseling to help them navigate that journey.  Ms. Lantz asked if anyone had any questions or if anyone at the meeting wanted to volunteer (she had information at her seat).  Ms. Lantz thanked Mineral Springs for not being a conversation stopper and for every year being able to stand up and support and proclaim April as Child Abuse Prevention and Sexual Assault Awareness Month; that means so much to Ms. Lantz and the families, the women and children that she works with.     
10.
Festival Update
· Ms. Barbara Erps commented that today has been a wonderful day; she got five sponsors today and she feels honored that people are really getting a hold of this.  Ms. Erps informed the council that they had been given a sponsorship guide, because she would like the council to be interested in this; they know people in the community.  Although, Ms. Erps has been in every business/place that you know talking to people, but if the council knows of somebody they can have them contact Ms. Brooks or herself and give us an idea.  In addition, Ms. Erps has contacted food vendors and craft vendors.  If the council knows any craft vendors that would be interested we could probably take four or five more.  Ms. Erps explained that she was asked by one of the food vendors if the town could lower the $50 price for a food vendor to $25; she told the food vendor that she would ask the council [there was no further discussion on this topic].  Ms. Erps stated that the fire department was going to do a lot for us: they will have the fire truck here, the smoke house, first aid and a bar-b-que.  Ms. Erps asked the fire department if they had vests for parking.  Councilwoman Critz asked (while Ashley and Barbara were here) if the town could set up a “free” tent for our nonprofits, so that they could come with their information; it would great exposure.  Ms. Erps responded that she had already talked with her.  Councilwoman Critz noted that we have more and Ms. Brooks can give Ms. Erps their contact information.  Ms. Erps gave the council a quick overview of where everything was going to be for the festival: the car show (15 to 20 cars) will be on the black top, the first aid will be right off the black top, the craft vendors will be on the left, the food vendors will be right up next to the future community center, the fire station/smoke house will be up by the road, two pet rescue operations will be set up by the fire department and the bouncy house will be in the front yard.  
· Ms. Erps explained that she had contacted the Dirt Poor Band and for $500 they will play from either 12:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. or 2:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. (for the same price), the town would have to provide them a stage and Ms. Erps doesn’t exactly have that [price] set in stone.  Councilwoman Critz asked what the Dirt Poor Band was.  Ms. Erps responded that they are a band that plays classical rock.  It was determined that the council could look them up on YouTube.  Ms. Erps explained that she had talked with the band about this being a family festival and was told that they would work with whatever the town wanted to do.  Ms. Erps noted that this would be the council’s decision to get a band, but we will need a stage and she is working on that.  Councilwoman Neill thought that the town would have all kinds of liability that goes along with that.  Mayor Becker responded that we would have to find out if it needs to be inspected by the county or how that works and if it has to be elevated that needs to be checked.  Ms. Erps responded that it would be elevated; they don’t want to play on the ground, because the moisture and humidity ruins their equipment that they put a lot of money into.  Councilwoman Critz commented that technically they could play on a platform that was not very elevated.  Ms. Erps responded no, no, they just want to be up off the ground.  Councilwoman Neill expressed concern over how big of an area they were talking about.  Ms. Erps responded that she, Ms. Brooks and Chief Gaddy paced out a 30 X 30 section and it looks large enough; there are five members in the band.  It was noted that Ms. Erps is still working on what size the stage would need to be.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that she had a 20 X 40 white tent if there is any need for that. 
· Ms. Erps asked for council input on the car show and explained that we are looking to have 15 to 20 cars right there on the black top.  Some of the times they give car show [participants] plaques, prizes or ribbons; it really depends on what the council would want to do.  After some discussion, there was a consensus of the council that they would do a plaque or trophy for 1st, 2nd and 3rd place and the rest of the participants would receive a certificate for participating.  In addition, Ms. Erps would seek out an expert in that field for guidelines on judging the cars. 
· Councilwoman Coffey commented that Ms. Erps had done a lot of work and she wanted to congratulate her; she is looking forward to this, “thank you so much”.  Ms. Erps asked if the council had any questions.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Ms. Erps had a goal on how many sponsors there would be.  Ms. Erps responded that she had been going up and down the streets just talking about everybody.  Ms. Erps started out with 12: Farley’s, Steeplechase, Scruggs, Skyecroft, Mineral Springs Fertilizer, East Coast Countertop, Lem’s, The Mineral General, Dusty (with hair-cuts), East Lawn Mower, Studley’s, Patterson Storage and she still has about five more on her list that she is working on.  Mayor Becker noted that there were different levels.  Ms. Erps responded right, they are different levels.  Mayor Becker questioned if there was quite a bit of money pledged.  Ms. Erps responded right, Skyecroft has pledged $150.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Ms. Erps would like to have 20/25 sponsors; “what goal is in your mind”?  Ms. Erps responded if they bring her some more sponsors she will be more than happy.  Mayor Becker commented that at some point the sponsors will be acknowledged; the sponsors can be here and mingle and pass out their information to people.  Ms. Erps responded, right, it [sponsorship guide] tells you what happens when.  Ms. Brooks is going to do the newsletter, which will showcase all the sponsors; the first newsletter is supposed to come out in April, but we may have to push that over to May.  Mayor Becker noted very early May, because we want to do another one before the festival. 
· Ms. Erps asked the council if they had any other questions.  The council thanked Ms. Erps.  Ms. Erps mentioned the stage and band and noted that we needed that.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that we’ve got to have some money to pay the Dirt Poor Band, so we are working on sponsors and the council should put this on the next month’s agenda for an absolute answer.  Between now and then, the council will research what the band sounds like on YouTube.  
· Ms. Brooks mentioned that Ms. Erps might want to mention the council tent, because it will have to be manned by them.  Ms. Erps responded oh absolutely.  Someone did have a really wonderful idea to “kick off” by having the mayor come out and introduce the council, because we are showcasing the town that has been here for 15 years, so we really do want the council to be part of it.  It will probably be done earlier in the day and then the council can set up some type of little table and have a plaque, pamphlets about the town or if anybody has pictures from the 15 years.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that they could have a collage of some sort and she was sure that Ms. Brooks could put one together.  Ms. Erps stated that we want to show the town and what the town is; we want the mayor/council to be part of this, so we want you to have a little booth or something and meet your constituents.
· Ms. Brooks wanted to clarify that the council preferred that the nonprofits receive a free space instead of the reduced rate of $15; this is about raising money to pay for the band.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she understood that, but they are technically not making money, they are providing information.  “I don’t want to see us give each one of them a free tent; I would like to have an area where the nonprofit could set up to provide their information. I personally would like to see that one station for them to share to be….”, Councilwoman Critz said.  Councilman Countryman stated that he would commit right now to sponsor that and he will pay the $150.  “Those people provide a service and if it’s about raising money, then they can spend their money in a more wise way, so I will take care of it”, Councilman Countryman said.  Councilwoman Critz will provide the 20 X 40 tent for the nonprofits.  Ms. Erps noted that she spoke with Safe Alliance and they were definitely going to do it.  Mayor Becker asked if Ms. Faulk would come.  Councilwoman Critz thought that Turning Point would come, because they are very proactive at doing things.  Mayor Becker mentioned Council on Aging.  Councilman Countryman mentioned American Red Cross.  Councilwoman Neill mentioned the Catawba Lands Conservancy.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the tent is available for that and it would certainly be large enough to put them all under.                     
11.
Consideration of Scheduling a Town Council Retreat, a Town Hall Meeting and a Training Session
· Mayor Becker stated that this item may be more abbreviated, because Councilwoman LaMonica was not here; however, the training session is the most immediate.  Mayor Becker asked if Ms. Brooks or Councilwoman Coffey would be presenting this.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that she was not prepared to do a presentation tonight, so we are tabling.  Ms. Brooks asked if Councilwoman Coffey just wanted it [retreat] scheduled or if she wanted to wait.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that we need to have people to have some input on that prospective date, because everybody has schedules that they have to keep.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she thought they needed to start with the person that they want to consider as a moderator and see what dates they are available before they start coming up with dates.  Councilwoman Coffey felt that the month was more important; at least the council is looking at a proposed date and then they can get a facilitator depending on who they want and they may be available on that date, if not the council could get another facilitator, because the council has more schedules to deal with than one person’s schedule.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that she thought what happened last time was that there was a facilitator that the council wanted, because of certain recommendations and needs and they were given several dates that he was available and the council chose from those.  Councilwoman Coffey suggested that the location should be the same one they used last time, which was Wingate.  It was a great place, so we need to see what dates are open.  Councilwoman Critz responded that it would be a lot easier if it was done in the summer.  It was noted that Councilman Countryman is available on Monday and Tuesday.  Mayor Becker mentioned that next month the survey will be more fleshed out by Nadine [Bennett] and it will be presented and the town should have that information in July if it goes out in June, so the council may not want to do the retreat until after that.  Councilwoman Coffey agreed and stated that there are a lot of unknowns, but she does want this and the sooner the better, but the council needs to have the information available to them.  Mayor Becker commented that it’s almost like the “so called” town hall meeting, which is more like a charrette or a public input meeting, which has come up in discussions where some of the towns actually have sections of a retreat where an hour or two is set aside for that type of an event and that might consolidate things into one day; that might be another way of looking at it.  Councilwoman Critz responded that the only reason she would not want to do that was that she would like to see the town hall meeting be a tool for gathering more volunteers and input for our festival.  It can also be used as a tool to give people the opportunity to come and learn more and to get involved.  Mayor Becker added that the town hall meeting is more of a pre-festival warm up; a pep rally.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if Councilwoman Critz was looking at May for that event.  Councilwoman Critz responded that the newsletter will go out in May, so the event should be sometime in June.  There was a consensus of the council that the retreat could be scheduled after the survey is tallied and after the festival; either in September or October.  Councilwoman Coffey preferred October.  In the meantime, we will check with Wingate to see when their facility might be available.  Councilwoman Critz asked if there was a way to ask around about a facilitator.  Ms. Brooks responded that Centralina Council of Governments does that as well.  Ms. Ridings got a few names for Ms. Brooks and Nadine [Bennett] and Jason Wager from COG came up a couple of times; Wesley Chapel used them.  Ms. Ridings concurred and mentioned that there was one that they [Clerk’s List Serve] talked about and her name was Peggy.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Ridings to get her that information and she would follow up on contacting her and checking it out and then give the council a report.  
· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Brooks was going to do a training session on public records; sort of an “in-person webinar”, which is short (an hour).  This can be scheduled whenever it is convenient for everybody.  The council asked that Ms. Brooks send them some dates to choose from and it could be on the agenda for the next meeting to schedule it.    
12.
2014-2015 Budget – Proposed Departmental Appropriations

· Mayor Becker explained that this was the Departmental Appropriations, which are our informal pre-budget recommendations so that he could put together that formal recommended budget next month.  Mayor Becker pointed out that he has recommended a few changes.  The bill for the town’s participation in MUMPO/CRTPO/MPO that we joined was $826 and it was estimated in the high six hundreds, so he had budgeted for dues based on it being $700, so next month Mayor Becker will have to present a budget amendment request, because it is $37 over what we have left in that budget line item for this year; therefore next year he is recommending $6,180 for that dues category instead of $5,725.  Mayor Becker mentioned that after hearing Ms. Erps comments about the festival he was thinking that there was a consensus that the council was more interested in the band than they were originally since it is local and used by Waxhaw.  Mayor Becker has created a new budget item called “festival”, which is gross expenditures that don’t include any offsetting income, because we have to budget that way.  The $2,500 was based on a sort of bare bones budget that Ms. Brooks put together and Ms. Erps briefly looked at several months ago; it was pretty comprehensive.  Mayor Becker used it while he was doing the budgeting, but if the council is looking to add to it, it can be changed with a more realistic figure at the May budget.  Maybe the council would like to bump that up from $2,500 to $3,500; it is looking like we may get offsetting sponsorships and craft booth rentals and all of $2,000 possibly.  If the town budgeted $3,500 for the expenditure, we might be coming in at $1,500 net cost, which would be great.  There was a consensus of the council to increase that item to $3,500, which will allow for the flexibility to consider the band and possibly a stage.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that she will not be here for the May meeting, but she would like to listen to the band [before council decision]; it is a good idea in a general way, but she does not want to see them play for four hours.  From 2:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. is what Councilwoman Critz thought, because four hours is too much even though they would be charging the same fee.  Councilwoman Neill agreed that four hours was too much.  Mayor Becker added that it’s not really meant to be the centerpiece.  Mayor Becker continued with the budget appropriations by explaining that there are other small increases that he is recommending; town hall maintenance may go up.  In reference to land use plans, Mayor Becker explained that he and Ms. Brooks have talked about this being the time with downtown developing to really think about sidewalk plans, which are going to have to get developed and we don’t get grant money (park and recreation), unless we’ve got a plan, so he wanted to make sure money was budgeted for that.  Something else the council may want to talk about right now, even though it’s more policy, but if we’re going to adopt the policy we have to have the money available: with the downtown beginning to show some promise and with us having businesses who say they are going to be open within the next year, it might be time to consider extending our street lights up Potter Road from the intersection to town hall.  It would only be a couple of lights that are full cut-off (glare-free).  Then maybe going up Potter Road the other direction.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Mayor Becker had a cost on that.  Mayor Becker responded that what we pay now is about $18 per light.  There is not a capital expenditure involved in that, which is why he can put in the budget as an operating expenditure; the town would get together with Duke Energy and the Department of Transportation and then just place our order and Duke will put them in and that just goes on the town’s monthly bill.  Currently we are paying $160 a month [for street lights]; we have 10 lights.  What Mayor Becker is recommending putting it in the budget to have 19 or 20, although if the council doesn’t want to change the policy the town doesn’t have to spend the funds, but it can be budgeted for.  Mayor Becker thought that the town could go a little bit further west on Highway 75 getting closer to the A.M.E. Zion Church, because it cuts off at the Post Office right now; there will be more pedestrian activity as things open.  Mayor Becker noted that the council could see how “finance officer” will be split into two parts, so that the town can actually pay a proper worker’s compensation rating for the out-of-the-office work that he does.  The League doesn’t see the finance officer’s work rated as clerical if he is out in the field doing trail work or something.  It’s a higher risk, so they want to have a premium that reflects that; it’s only approximately $200 more if the position is split.  Mayor Becker asked that the council determine what they want to do with the salaried positions (do they want to go with the usual increases) or if they wanted to include any proposed changes in the budget.  Mayor Becker noted that the council has already nodded like they think what he has talked about in the sheet is good to include in the proposed budget for next month.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that the same 3% that the council has agreed on has been working well for the town and is within the budget; it keeps us within a good percentage mark of our overall budget and it would be fair and equitable.  Councilwoman Neill agreed.  Mayor Becker reminded the council that they were not adopting it next month, he will just give them a “nice formal thing” with the revenue estimates at that time as a more formalized proposed budget being presented.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if everybody felt good about the 3% for staff.  Councilwomen Critz and Neill responded yes.              
13.
Traffic Safety Update
· Mayor Becker explained that he has been working on this and it’s a slow process, because he is part-time and he is trying to coordinate a couple of different Department of Transportation (DOT) divisions and other issues that have come up on traffic safety.  There has been a lot of progress made in terms of bringing information into the town on what’s available, what’s working, what the DOT will and won’t do, and what the DOT will and won’t allow.  The concept of convex mirrors to improve site distance over a hill is not unheard of; it sounds too simple, but it’s actually something the DOT is approving for other types of visibility problems and it may be a simple thing that could improve safety.  Mayor Becker has not discussed that specifically with John Underwood, but he would like to.  Councilwoman Critz commented that even though she “sort of jumped out of the starting block with this one”, Mayor Becker has stepped in and she is grateful, because being an engineer himself and her not being an engineer she thought Mayor Becker has had a much better advantage at understanding and coordinating with the DOT.  Councilwoman Neill stated that there is a lot of time and work in this.  Mayor Becker noted that this is just an FYI, because we don’t have anything concrete; he has learned a lot, done a lot of research and ultimately he doesn’t know where it leads, but everybody needs to be on the same page.  It has been three or four months since the council started to discuss this and we’ve got residents who have expressed interest and done some of their own research and the council has done their own work.  Mayor Becker just wanted to at least give the council a memo so they could see where we stand and what he has found out without taking any action; he will keep working on it.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she thought it was important too (for the constituents that are here or not here that some have contacted through emails) that a lot of the authority to make these changes is not in our hands and even with the assistance of our North Carolina Representative Mr. Brody, we still aren’t able to make these decisions or even get as much attention or help as we would like to; it’s not simple.  It’s difficult, because even them [DOT] proving the fact that it is not safe is not enough to get the attention and help; they have complicated equations that they put things into to prioritize them.  Mayor Becker reminded the council of the news they received last month from Union County Executive Growth Management Director Brian Matthews that DOT would continue to take over maintenance of subdivision streets, because the DOT in North Carolina is a very statewide-focused operation.  That is good news in that regard, but it just continues to reinforce the fact that our roads from Highway 75 on down to all but two of the completed roads (the two subdivision roads that ended up being private by accident) and across the board are all State roads and the town does not have a lot of authority.  It’s their road, they are paying for it, so their policies prevail and that does tend to complicate; you just have to work with them and try to do some coaxing if you want to get enhancements above and beyond what they are doing as a baseline.       
14.
Consideration of a Land Purchase and Going into Closed Session
· Mayor Becker explained that this is a two-part item.  The open session portion is for the benefit of everybody who is visiting, because it is required that it can’t be discussed in closed session.  The Harrington Hall Subdivision has been sold again; it went through foreclosure to First Trust Bank, which was then bought by Bank of North Carolina. Mayor Becker attempted to open negotiations with Bank of North Carolina about getting an additional piece of property adjoining the parking area and a very narrow stretch of our greenway property, because of the way we are hemmed in; there is no room for expansion and we can’t get any ADA-compliant facilities without that sometime in the future.  While the town isn’t talking big capital expenses in the next year, in the future these are things that we need to plan for.  That negotiation fell apart; the representative at the bank just “dropped off the radar”.  The property has now been bought again.  Mayor Becker doesn’t want to discuss price in the open session, but he is reluctant to ask for a lot of funding for any more of that type of capital purchase right now, because we have the community center to work on and the park that we have been planning adjoining the town hall property which Mayor Becker thought  was the town’s top priority for capital expenditure, but if we can “steal it” (so to speak) it might be worthwhile.  Based on the deed references, it appears that they “stole it”.  It’s kind of a messed-up subdivision and any investor who buys it may have to put some money into it or may have to re-plat it for fewer lots in order to make it work, so it may be something where we could get in there and get the property now.  Mayor Becker announced that he needed to meet with the council in closed session to discuss what negotiations are appropriate with the realtor; that needs to be proprietary so that the realtor doesn’t read our minutes and say “oh, they’ll go up to such and such, so I am going to hold out in order to do that”.  Mayor Becker pointed out that his recommendation was in the very last paragraph of the last page, so if the council wants to consider this purchase the council would adopt a motion as worded with that specific statutory reference.   
· Councilwoman Critz recommended  that the council adopt this motion to go into closed session under North Carolina G.S. 143.318.11A5 to establish or to instruct the public body’s staff or negotiating agents concerning the position to be taken by or on behalf of the public body in negotiating the price and other material terms of a contract or proposed contract for the acquisition of real property by purchase, option, exchange, or lease and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion was passes unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill  

     Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker explained that the council will come out of closed session, but won’t disclose monetary things, but they will have to disclose what the board decided to do in closed session.  Mayor Becker suggested that the board go into the conference room, so that the visitors don’t have to be uprooted.  The council will come back to the meeting room to inform everybody what the council did.  There will be a five minute break as a recess and then the council will report to the conference room.  Mayor Becker informed the visitors that wished to stay that they wouldn’t be very long he didn’t think.  




· Councilman Countryman made a motion to go back into open session and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Neill 



Nays:  None
· The closed session adjourned at 9:50 p.m.
· Mayor Becker reconvened the open session and announced that he would continue discussing the land purchase with the realtor.
15.
Staff Updates
· Ms. Brooks informed the council that she would be gone the second week of June and there is a town council meeting [that week].  There could be two things on that agenda, as the processes are going forward with Mr. Muhammad and McNeely Farms.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Ms. Brooks saw any hiccups with that or any concerns that she could foresee or should they run smoothly.  Ms. Brooks responded no, but if she does it won’t be on the agenda in June.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if she would want to post a notice in advance about the zoning office being closed for that week.  Ms. Brooks responded that she could and that she has already warned Copper Run.  Mayor Becker commented “yeah, since they are one of your ‘regular customers’ that you see daily” and that he guessed that we can make sure Ms. Brooks’ customers will know; she will get the word out.  

· Councilwoman Critz mentioned that this was relevant to the staff updates and she knows that all council members (except Councilwoman Cureton) received the email correspondence from Ms. Brooks about the concerns that were emailed to her and her responses.  Mayor Becker noted that Councilwoman Cureton got that too.  Councilwoman Critz continued that she just wanted to say that she thought Ms. Brooks did an excellent and thorough job explaining the circumstance and that she appreciated Ms. Brooks going above and beyond; she hoped that they appreciated the information they received. 
· Mayor Becker stated that he didn’t have anything else in staff himself and asked if Ms. Ridings had anything in staff to talk about.  Ms. Ridings responded “just read the tax report”.      
· Councilwoman Cureton commented in reference to the comment made by Councilwoman Critz that Ms. Brooks sends her letters.  Councilwoman Cureton explained that she got some nasty phone calls from what Councilwoman Critz had said, but she just hung up on them.  Councilwoman Critz asked from what.  Councilwoman Cureton responded “when you said that everybody had an email except me”.  Councilwoman Critz asked why someone said something nasty to her about that.  Councilwoman Cureton responded that she didn’t know; she hung up on them; one said one thing that she was not going to repeat.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she was so sorry, because she said what she said out of consideration that they would understand that Councilwoman Cureton could be left out of a correspondence.  Councilwoman Cureton responded that she has never been left out, Ms. Brooks always lets her know and that she simply doesn’t have one [email], because she just doesn’t want one, but she could have one and can still get one.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she thought it was Councilwoman Cureton’s right to not have one.  Mayor Becker referred to a comment made by Councilwoman Critz at an earlier meeting when she stated that she doesn’t read hers [email] every day.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she doesn’t read hers every day and she wanted to let people know that.     
16.
Other Business
· Councilwoman Critz commented that she hoped everyone had received the information from the Institute of Government and noted that the council has been discussing this and she knew that Councilwoman LaMonica wanted to present some information to the council; although she didn’t know what that information was and Councilwoman LaMonica was not here to ask.  However, the council had a recent email from the Institute of Government concerning public meeting mechanics, closed sessions, open meetings and Local Government in North Carolina 7th Edition (that is being advertised by David Lawrence).  Councilwoman Critz explained that she would like to do two things: it is more economical if the town subscribes to all three of those, which will take place live in April, May and June, but afterwards when they are all available for purchase, she would like to see the town purchase them; and she would like for the town to have a couple copies of David Lawrence’s book.  Councilwoman Critz stated that Attorney Griffin has had experience in local government and he has also been a member of the North Carolina House of Representatives and she thought his response to the council as far as them possibly changing the format of our meetings was quite beautifully stated.  Councilwoman Neill absolutely agreed.  Councilwoman Critz continued that out of all the council’s personal desire to make our meeting more palatable to the public, they want to be sure that in doing so that they don’t damage the format that’s been handed down to them and recommended to them by hundreds of years of protocol.  Councilwoman Critz thought that the council needs to be well advised and before they consider any changes, if indeed they do want to consider any changes, that they need to be thoroughly informed and educated, so she would like to see the council follow through with this [Institute of Government offerings].  
17. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 10:02 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, May 8, 2014 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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